






 

 

 
(Sent via Electronic Mail)  July 16, 2018 
 
Colonel Daniel Hibner, Commander 
USACE Savannah District 
100 West Oglethorpe Avenue 
Savannah, GA  31401-3604 
 
Dear Colonel Hibner: 
 
NOAA’s National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS) reviewed the projects described in the 
public notices listed below.  Based on the information in the public notices, the proposed projects 
would NOT occur in the vicinity of essential fish habitat (EFH) designated by the South Atlantic 
Fishery Management Council, Mid-Atlantic Fishery Management Council, or the NMFS.  
Present staffing levels preclude further analysis of the proposed work and no further action is 
planned.  This position is neither supportive of nor in opposition to authorization of the proposed 
work. 
 

Notice No. Applicant(s) Notice Date Comment Due Date 
SAS-2010-00442 Soque River 

Conservation LLC 
July 9, 2018 August 9, 2018 

SAS-2015-00235 Savannah Harbor – 
Interstate 16 Corridor 
JDA 

July 5, 2018 August 5, 2018 

 
Please note these comments do not satisfy consultation responsibilities under section 7 of the 
Endangered Species Act of 1973, as amended.  If an activity “may effect” listed species or critical 
habitat under the purview of the NMFS, please initiate consultation with the Protected Resources 
Division at the letterhead address. 
 

Sincerely, 
 
Pace Wilber for 
 
Virginia M. Fay 
Assistant Regional Administrator  
Habitat Conservation Division 



From: Wikoff, Bill
To: Wise, Sarah E CIV USARMY CESAS (US)
Cc: Donald Imm
Subject: [Non-DoD Source] SAS-2015-00235 OEM site
Date: Wednesday, July 18, 2018 10:07:02 AM

Sarah,

The Corps requests information from the USFWS on whether any species listed or proposed for listing may be
present in the area of the proposed project, SAS-2015-00235, to construct an Original Equipment Manufacturing
(OEM) facility.

The consultant for the project, Resource & Land Consultants’ (RLC) submitted substantial site information to the
Corps as part of the Section 404 permit application. The information includes reports for the site that address all
species that our IPaC (Information Planning and Conservation) system lists as occurring in the county. In 2015 RLC
conducted surveys of the majority of the current site and John Palis conducted a site habitat assessment. These
investigations covered 1,904 acres of the 1,944 acre site.  The present site is generally the same 1,904 acres, with
approximately 100 of those acres dropped and approximately 150 new adjacent acres added. These new acres were
surveyed for species and reported on in the current site report. The project site has been referred to by several names
through the years; Thor, Peach, Mega-site, and currently OEM project site.

John Palis’ 2015 report summary states: ‘Although the possibility of a waif eastern indigo snake passing through the
property cannot be ruled out, the likelihood of a population of eastern indigo snakes inhabiting the fragmented and
altered landscape that surrounds and includes the Bryan County Mega Site is low.  Summary - Due to decades of on-
site pine silviculture, development on surrounding properties, and the proximity of well-traversed roads, the Bryan
County Mega Site is currently very unlikely to be inhabited by populations of frosted flatwoods salamanders, striped
newts, gopher frogs, or eastern indigo snakes.’

The other 2015 survey and the 2018 survey of the newly added ~150 acres support Palis’ conclusions. Although the
last major site surveys for the eastern indigo snake were performed in 2015, there is no reasonable certainty of
presence of the eastern indigo snake or any other federally listed species on the property now.

Recommendation:
I recommend that all gopher tortoises be relocated off the property. This should be done through coordination with
John Jensen of the GADNR. The property should be thoroughly surveyed to be sure all gopher tortoise burrows are
located for relocation. Relocation should occur in warm weather months when snakes are less likely to inhabit
tortoise burrows. Burrows that tortoises are captured from should be scoped before considered them empty and
collapsing them.

Please contact me with any questions or further discussion about this project.

 Bill Wikoff    fish and wildlife biologist
         
bill_wikoff@fws.gov <mailto:bill_wikoff@fws.gov>
U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
Ecological Services - Coastal Georgia Sub Office
4980 Wildlife Drive, NE
Townsend, Georgia  31331
912-832-8739  ext.5,  912-832-8744 fax
NOTE: This email correspondence and any attachments to and from this sender is subject to the Freedom of
Information Act (FOIA) and may be disclosed to third parties.​

mailto:bill_wikoff@fws.gov
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July 25, 2018 

 

Sarah E. Wise 
Project Manager 

Savannah District, Corps of Engineers 

100 West Oglethorpe Avenue 
Savannah, Georgia 31401-3640 

 

RE: SAS 2015-00235: Construct Industrial Park, Highway 280 and I-16, Ellabell 

 Bryan County, Georgia 

 HP-150402-001 

 

Dear Ms. Wise: 
 

The Historic Preservation Division (HPD) has received the public notice for the above referenced project.  

Our comments are offered to assist the US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE) in complying with the 
provisions of Section 106 of the National Historic Preservation Act of 1966, as amended (NHPA). 

 

Thank you for notifying our office of this proposed project.  We look forward to receiving Section 106 

compliance documentation, including a current cultural resources survey, when it becomes available and 
working with you as this project progresses.   

 

Please refer to project number HP-150402-001 in future correspondence regarding this project.  If we 
may be of further assistance, please do not hesitate to contact Emma Mason, Compliance Archaeologist at 

emma.mason@dnr.ga.gov or (770) 389-7877 or me at Jennifer.dixon@dnr.ga.gov or (770) 389-7851. 

   
Sincerely, 

   

 

 
Jennifer Dixon, MHP, LEED Green Associate 

Program Manager 

Environmental Review & Preservation Planning 
 

cc: Rodney Parker, USACE 

Lupita McClenning, Coastal Georgia Regional Commission 























From: Brandon Smith
To: Wise, Sarah E CIV USARMY CESAS (US)
Cc: Alton Brown
Subject: [Non-DoD Source] SAS-2015-00235; Savannah Harbor - I16 Corridor JDA
Date: Thursday, August 2, 2018 7:05:58 PM
Attachments: image004.png

Sarah,

On behalf of the owners of Yam Grandy Mitigation Bank (Georgia L. Flanders, LLC), I offer the following brief
comments relating to the Savannah Harbor – Interstate 16 Corridor Joint Development Authority project (SAS-
2015-00235) in Ellabell, Bryan County, GA.  Overall we are very much in favor of the development and the growth
it would bring to the entire coastal Georgia region.  However, in the JPN for this project the following language was
used in the proposed mitigation portion of the JPN (second full paragraph, page 2):

                “A total of 721.52 wetland credit (for jurisdictional and non-jurisdictional impacts) and

5997.6 stream credits are required for project related impacts. Approximately 17,285.9

of stream credits and 666.58 wetland credits are currently available within the service

area. Depending on the number of wetland and stream credits available at the time of

purchase, the applicant is requesting approval to purchase all or any remaining wetland

and/or stream credits through the Georgia Land Trust In-Lieu Fee Program.”

Of particular concern to the Yam Grandy owners is the use of “…all or any remaining wetland and/or stream credits
through the GLT ILF program.”  To our knowledge the GLT is not approved for operations in the Ogeechee Basin
service area.  Furthermore, the ILF program is primarily for use in basins where credit supplies are severely depleted
and/or limited and banks cannot supply the affiliated service area with an adequate number of credits.  As a bank
that has been open in this basin since 2012, I can state with certainty that is not the case in the Ogeechee service
area.  Competition for wetland credits is high and prices are relatively low.  Furthermore, there are five currently
operating freshwater wetland mitigation banks and approximately 2,480 wetland mitigation credits yet to be released
within this service area.  Establishing an ILF in the Ogeechee River basin is not warranted nor a good use of your
resources.

In consideration of the historic adequacy of supply for wetland mitigation credits in the Ogeechee basin, I would
propose that any shortfall of credits that may be incurred by the applicant be made up for by using secondary service
area providers.  Secondary service area providers have large inventories of wetland credits currently available,
approximately 4,880 wetland credits ready for sale right now.  Why are secondary service areas even established if
they are not going to be used in the exact situation that they were set up for?  For the record and for full disclosure,
Yam Grandy currently has a Phase I completion of construction credit release request for 205 wetland credits
pending with the USACE, if received prior to applicants’ purchase timeline, the primary service area would more
than likely be able to satisfy all the mitigation obligations for this project and the service area would not be wiped
out of wetland credit supply for any amount of time.  Thereby allowing other applicants to use primary service area
providers for their projects as well. 
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The exact language as proposed in the JPN could be construed that the “all or any remaining mitigation credits”
could be procured from an ILF program that is not even approved in the project areas’ applicable service area basin
and most importantly bypass primary and secondary service area providers altogether.  This would fly in the face of
the 2008 Mitigation Rule, the 2010 Savannah District Bank Credit Purchase Guidelines, and most disturbingly
would violate the implied contract the USACE has with its’ supposed mitigation banking partners.  It is our
contention that this project should follow the same mitigation hierarchy that every other applicant has to abide by: 1)
primary service area banks; and 2) if inadequate supply in primary, secondary service area banks.  For this particular
project, given the supplies for wetland credits available in the primary and secondary service areas, outlining the
possible use of ILF or permittee responsible mitigation is not necessary at all in this case. 

The owners of the Yam Grandy Mitigation Bank are simply requesting that the USACE follow their own rules and
guidelines, no more no less.  I understand that the use of primary service area providers to the fullest possible extent
may be actual plan of the applicant and all of this is about semantics of the JPN.  If that is the case, we concur and
appreciate that the rules and regulations of the Savannah District are being followed.  However, without knowing
what is going on in the background and the language in the JPN leaving the door open for other options, the owners
of Yam Grandy had to offer these comments for the record due to the precedent it may set counter to existing
mitigation bank owners and the entire mitigation banking industry going forward in the Savannah District.

On behalf of the owners of Yam Grandy, we appreciate the opportunity to comment on this project.  If you should
have any questions or concerns, or would like to follow-up about anything included herein, please do not hesitate to
contact me at (912) 298-0230 or bsmith@hhnt.com.

BRANDON SMITH, PWS

Senior Environmental Consultant

Hodges, Harbin, Newberry & Tribble, Inc.

17 Park of Commerce Boulevard, Suite 110 | Savannah, GA 31405

Phone: (912) 298-0230 | Cell: (912) 596-3743 | Fax: (912) 298-0234

Email: bsmith@hhnt.com <mailto:bsmith@hhnt.com>

Blockedwww.hhnt.com <Blockedhttp://www.hhnt.com/> 

                  

***Confidentiality Statement & Notice: This email’s contents, including any attachments, are confidential and may
be privileged.  This email is protected under the Electronic Communications Privacy Act, 18 U.S.C. 2510-2522, and

mailto:bsmith@hhnt.com


any review, retransmission, dissemination to unauthorized persons, or other use is strictly prohibited. If you have
received this email by mistake, please notify the sender by reply e-mail and permanently delete the email from your
system.



 

 
 

 

 

August 3, 2018 

Colonel Daniel H. Hibner 
U.S. Army Corps of Engineers 
Regulation Division 
100 West Oglethorpe Avenue 
Savannah, Georgia 31401-3640 
Attention: Sarah E. Wise  
 
 Re:   Bryan County OEM Site (SAS-2015-00235) 
 
Dear Colonel Hibner: 
 
 The Southern Environmental Law Center is submitting this letter on behalf of the 
Ogeechee Riverkeeper to urge the Savannah District to deny the application filed by the 
Savannah-Harbor Interstate 16 Corridor Joint Development Authority (the Applicant) for a Clean 
Water Act (CWA) Section 404 permit. The Applicant seeks a Section 404 permit to develop a 
1,944-acre tract in Ellabell, Bryan County, Georgia. According to the joint public notice for the 
proposed project, the Applicant is seeking permission to fill 92.6 acres of jurisdictional wetlands, 
17.56 acres non-jurisdictional waters, 833 feet of stream and .62 linear feet of ditch. According 
to the Applicant, the OEM site would consist of the following elements/components:  
 

(1) commercial (corporate offices, visitors’ center, customer service experience, training 
center, etc.); (2) manufacturing (press, fabrication, paint, product completion and special 
products buildings); (3) distribution (train, truck and completed product yards); (4) 
employee services (cafeteria, medical center, employee parking, training center and 
central office); (5) storage yards; and (6) quality control facilities. The project would also 
require the construction of a rail spur to connect the site to an existing rail line.  
 

In short, the OEM site is being designed to house a major industrial facility. However, the 
Applicant has not identified a potential tenant that might, sometime in the future, decide to 
purchase the site. This site was formerly assembled to attract the Volvo plant that ultimately 
located in South Carolina in 2015. As the Applicant reports in its application, the Applicant does 
not want to let another prospective tenant get away. App. 1. In essence, the Applicant would be 
using the Corps permit as bait to lure potential tenants to the site.  
 
 The application is not clear as to what the Applicant would do with the permit if it were 
granted by the Corps. In all likelihood, it would obtain the authorization and transfer it to a 
tenant if the Applicant was successful in attracting one. The tenant would then perform the site 
preparation, which would include filling in certain wetlands on the site. Under the alternative 
approach, the Applicant would conduct site preparations on the site as soon as it was authorized 
to do so by the Corps. Neither of these approaches is legal.  



 
Colonel Daniel H. Hibner 
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The Permit Application is Premature 
 

 The Applicant is applying for a Section 404 permit prematurely. The Corps took this 
stance in 2015 when the Applicant sought a Section 404 permit for the site because Volvo was 
interested in locating an assembly facility at the site. After Volvo decided to build the facility in 
South Carolina, the Corps stopped work on the Applicant’s 2015 application.  The Applicant 
wanted the Corps to continue processing the permit even though there were no prospective 
tenants involved. The Corps declined to do so concluding that without a tenant, the project 
purpose would be “unrealistically speculative.” App. 1. The Corps should find the present 
application “unrealistically speculative” as well. 
  
 Although it does not help their cause, the Applicant has tried to tighten up its project 
purpose by tying it to nine criteria. These criteria are ones that the Applicant has identified as 
criteria that a potential tenant of the site would desire. A permit application cannot be based on a 
hypothetical tenant. If that were the case an Applicant could apply criteria that would only apply 
to its preferred site and thus eliminate from consideration all other alternatives. Any criteria 
established must come from the tenant that is going to impact the waters and occupy the site. As 
the Corps regulations provide, “[t]he application must be signed by the person who desires to 
undertake the proposed activity (i.e., the applicant) or by a duly authorized agent.”1 Thus, unless 
the Applicant intends to bulldoze the site and fill the wetlands on the site, for this and other 
reasons, the Corps cannot issue a permit. The Corps must wait until the Applicant attracts a 
potential tenant. 
 
 This “permit it and they shall come” approach makes permit analysis all but impossible 
for the Corps and the public. How can one do avoidance and minimization, cumulative impacts, 
and alternatives analyses if there is no concrete plan to consider? What the applicant is asking the 
Corps and the public to do is assume that any future tenant would build its facility with the same 
footprint as the fictional plan included in the application. It is one thing to analyze a proposed 
project where there is a potential tenant that has made some commitment to building on the site. 
It is entirely another thing to seek approval for a permit when there is no potential tenant 
considering the site. 
 
 In the Alliance for Legal Action v. U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, the United States 
District Court for the Middle District of North Carolina wrestled with a related issue. 314 F. 
Supp. 2d 534 (2004). In that case, an airport authority applied for a Corps permit so that it could 
extend one of its runways. Id. at 536. FedEx was very interested in establishing a hub at that 
airport. Working with the Federal Aviation Administration, the authority applied for a Section 
404 permit using plans supplied by FedEx. The Court held that it was acceptable for the 
authority to serve as the applicant. The reason why this case is instructive for the present 
application is that the authority used the FedEx plans in the application.  It is also instructive that 
another federal agency, the FAA, was involved in the permit application. In contrast, here we 

                                                        
1 33 CFR § 325.1(d)(8). If the Applicant were to do the work itself, prior to attracting a tenant, that would be 
problematic.  Applicants cannot fill wetlands in anticipation of attracting tenants. 
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have a development authority seeking a Section 404 permit based on an application that does not 
reflect the needs of any tenant and for a site that it does not even own.  
 
 As in Alliance, the permit application must be based on a clearly defined project. In 
Alliance, the Corps and the public knew exactly what waters the project would impact, how it 
would impact them, and when they would be impacted. With this application we do not know 
any of this information. It is also instructive that we could find no cases in which the Corps 
issued a permit based solely on a hypothetical or generic applicant. 
 
 If the Applicant is intent on securing a permit for the site, it must first identify a tenant 
that has a specific plan to use the site. 
   

It is not possible to analyze a premature application. 
 

A. By using a fictional project, the Applicant cannot comply with the first Corps 
 Application requirement. 
 
 As the Corps regulations provide, “(1) The application must include a complete 
description of the proposed activity including necessary drawings, sketches, or plans sufficient 
for public notice (detailed engineering plans and specifications are not required); the location, 
purpose and need for the proposed activity.”2 Although the Applicant’s application does include 
many drawings, sketches, and plans, they do not discuss any activity that might happen on the 
site. They describe a fictional rendition of an OEM facility that has been drawn to fit on the 
property. That is not what the Corps means when it says a “complete description of the proposed 
activity.” The fictional OEM plan will never get built whether the permit is granted or not.   
 
B. Because the Applicant submitted a premature application, the Corps and the public 
 cannot determine whether wetland impacts could be avoided or minimized. 
 
 If the Applicant provides nothing more than a fictional rendition of a generic facility, 
there is no way that the Corps or the public can determine whether wetland impacts can be 
avoided or minimized. According to the Applicant, a suitable site can be no smaller than 1,500 
acres.  App. 7. The application site is over 1,944 acres. The proposed wetlands impact to the site 
is 92 acres. It is difficult to believe that in the 444 extra acres, the Applicant could not carve out 
92 acres of wetlands and thus avoid destroying them. The 404(b)(1) Guidelines require as much.3 
 

                                                        
2 33 C.F.R. § 325.1(d)(1). 
3 The 404(b)(1) Guidelines provide that: “[N]o discharges of dredged or fill material shall be permitted unless 
appropriate and practicable steps have been taken which will minimize potential adverse impacts of the discharge on 
the aquatic ecosystem.” 40 C.F.R. §230.10(d).  This provision was later interpreted in a memorandum of agreement 
between the EPA and the Corps to require applicants to first avoid discharges to the extent practical, then minimize 
any impacts left, and then mitigate for any impacts that could not minimized. Memorandum of Agreement Between 
the Environmental Protection Agency and the Department of the Army Concerning the Determination of Mitigation 
Under the Clean Water Act Section 404(b)(1) Guidelines (1990). 
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 Furthermore, if a specified plan were available, a more refined analysis could be 
performed to determine whether any additional avoidance or minimization could be done. But 
since the fictional rendition is not based on reality, there is no way that the public or the Corps 
can discuss any beneficial tailoring of the site plan. If the plan were real, the Corps and the 
public could suggest changes to the proposed site plan. For instance, could the tenant include 
some multistory building and thus decrease the footprint of the facility? Here such discussions 
would be fruitless since any agreements made now could simply be undone with a future permit 
modification if a tenant did locate on the site. Unless the Applicant performs a genuine 
avoidance and minimization analysis, which it cannot in the current situation, the Corps cannot 
issue this permit. 
 
 Moreover, a careful examination of the fictional rendition shows that many of the 
wetlands impacted on the site could be protected if building footprints, parking lots, and rail 
spurs were realigned. But again, how can one have a useful conversation about such 
realignments? Ultimately, any future tenant’s facility may look much different than the facility 
included in the application.  
 
 The suggested approach has another flaw. It is in the interest of the Applicant to seek 
authorization to fill as many wetlands on site as possible. By doing so, the Applicant can provide 
greater flexibility to any future tenant. The tenant may decide to spread out its facility if it 
already has authorization to fill wetlands that would otherwise have gotten in the way. In this 
way, a future tenant could, in effect, circumvent avoidance and minimization. 
 
 Also, it is not clear whether storm water discharged into wetlands would be sufficiently 
treated by any storm water ponds on the site. Such discharges could have a highly detrimental 
impact on these wetlands. Oil, grease, pesticides, and fertilizers could flow into the wetlands 
from the roofs, lawns, roads, and driveways throughout the site. Because many of the wetlands 
are connected to the marsh, the contaminated storm water would also flow into the marsh. These 
wetlands impacts must be considered in the permit process and avoided and minimized if 
possible. Because the project plan is fictional, there is no storm water plan that can be analyzed. 
Thus, the Corps cannot consider the indirect impacts of storm water on any wetlands or other 
waters on the site. In light of this, the Corps cannot issue this permit. 
  
C. Because the Applicant submitted a premature application, the Corps and the public 
 cannot determine cumulative impacts.  
  
 The Applicant does not sufficiently discuss cumulative impacts in its application. This is 
not surprising considering that the application does not contain a definite plan. In preparing its 
cumulative impact analysis, the Applicant must consider impacts to waters that have happened in 
the past, at present, and that could reasonably happen in the future. The proposed fill of this 
project cannot be viewed in isolation: the incremental impacts of this action must be considered 
in concert with the impacts of previous action on neighboring property, in addition to reasonably 
foreseeable future actions. See Am. Canoe Ass'n v. White, 277 F. Supp. 2d 1244, 1256 (N.D. Ala. 
2003). In addition, the application does not address the cumulative impacts of development in 
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this location on the watershed and habitat corridors that extend from the site downstream to the 
Ogeechee River. Thus, the Corps cannot issue this permit.  
 
D. Because the Applicant submitted a premature application, the Corps and the public 
 cannot evaluate the practicable alternatives of the proposed project.  
  
 Without a definite plan for any future tenant, the Corps cannot evaluate the practical 
alternatives for that hypothetical tenant. Such a tenant may not require a rail spur or a nearby 
airport. If these, or other “requirements,” were not specified in the application, many other 
alternative sites with fewer environmental impacts may be identified. By listing specific criteria 
for potential future tenants, the Applicant has artificially constricted the sites that would 
ultimately be available to potential tenants. 
 
 Furthermore, the Applicant appears to be painting itself in a corner. Several potential 
tenants have rejected the site. Instead of trying to attract smaller facilities to the site, the 
Applicant is applying for a permit that could lock the Applicant in to providing space for very 
large prospective tenants only, such as auto manufactures. If the permit were granted, it would be 
based on the needs of such a tenant.  If a smaller tenant wanted space that had a different overall 
project purpose, the permit authorization could not be used. One reason for this is that a smaller 
tenant could more easily use smaller sites in the area. The practical alternatives analysis would 
differ dramatically from the practicable alternatives provided in the application. 
 

The site fails the public interest review. 
 
 In addition to the criteria in the 404(b)(1) Guidelines, the Corps also bases its decision to 
issue Section 404 permits on an evaluation involving the following criteria: “the probable 
impacts, including cumulative impacts, of the proposed activity and its intended use on the 
public interest.”4 In making the public interest evaluation, the Corps balances the benefits that 
are reasonably expected to be generated by the proposal against the reasonably foreseeable 
costs.5 The district engineers must examine a number of factors in making this analysis 
including: water quality, wetlands, historic properties, land use, fish and wildlife, and 
conservation. 
 
 The Corps must specifically take into account wetlands in conducting the public interest 
review. As the Corps regulations provide, “most wetlands constitute a productive and valuable 
public resource, the unnecessary alteration or destruction of which should be discouraged as 
contrary to the public interest.”6 The regulations go on to state that no proposed discharges into 
wetlands can survive the public interest test unless the benefits of the proposed alteration 
outweigh the damage to the resource.7 

                                                        
4 33 C.F.R. §320.4(a)(1992)(emphasis added). 
5 Id. 
6 33 C.F.R. §320.4(b)(1). 
7 33 C.F.R. §320.4(b)(4). 
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 Until the Applicant can demonstrate that there is a specific and identifiable need for the 
wetlands and other waters on this 1,944-acre site to be destroyed, the Corps cannot grant the 
permit. It is contrary to the public interest to have another unfinished development site on the 
landscape. Even more, it is contrary to the public interest to allow a development authority to 
obtain a speculative Section 404 permit. At present, the public does not know what, if anything, 
would be built on the proposed site. 

A National Environmental Policy Act Review would not be possible for the site. 

 Finally, the Corps would have to comply with the National Environmental Policy Act 
(NEPA) if it were to issue this permit. The Corps would have to prepare an environmental 
impact statement to comply with this Act. The EIS would have to discuss fully the environmental 
impacts associated with any future use of the site. In light of the fact that the Application is for a 
speculative use, the Corps cannot adequately discuss the environmental impacts associated with 
that use. Once the wetlands are filled, if the development authority were to fill them, there is 
little to stop the development authority from allowing a landfill, racetrack, or any other activity 
that requires a large footprint. Until the development attracts a tenant that can identify the 
specific project that would be built on the site, the Corps cannot prepare any acceptable NEPA 
documents.  
 

Conclusion 
 
 In short, the Corps cannot issue a permit for this site, because it cannot perform the 
analyses required by the Clean Water Act. Even if it could, as a matter of policy, the Corps 
would be unwise to grant a permit for a speculative project such as this one. The Corps should 
not commit resources to process a fictional project that may never have a tenant. Should you 
have any questions concerning these comments, please contact me at 404-521-9900.  
 
      Sincerely, 

 
 
 

      William W. Sapp 
      Senior Attorney 
 
cc: Simona Perry, Ogeechee Riverkeeper (simona@ogeecheeriverkeeper.org) 
      Megan Desrosiers, One Hundred Miles (megan@onehundredmiles.org) 
      Alton Brown, Resource and Land Consultants (abrown@rlandc.com) 
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August 3, 2018 
 
Mrs. Sarah E. Wise 
100 W. Oglethorpe Avenue 
Savannah, Georgia 31401-3604  
Savannah District 
U.S. Army Corps of Engineers 
 
 
Subject:  Response to Public Notice for SAS-2015-00235  

 
 
Dear Mrs. Wise: 
 
 
The Georgia Environmental Restoration Association (GERA) is an association of 

bankers, non-bankers (consultants and other professionals), non-profits, and 

friends-in-government who are active in the mitigation marketplace in the State of 

Georgia.  

 

Please allow this letter to serve as official comments from the Georgia Environmental 

Restoration Association (GERA) for the permit application SAS-2015-00235 that 

went on public notice July 5th, 2018. 

 

GERA takes no position regarding the proposed development of the property in 

Bryan County associated with this permit application.  However, with respect to its 

proposed mitigation plan to offset impacts to aquatic resources we would note the 

following: 

 

• The applicant proposes use of Primary Service Area mitigation 

banks to offset its impacts first and foremost. 

o GERA supports this component of the proposal since mitigation banks 

are the preferred mitigation alternative under the 2008 Final Rule 

and offer many benefits to permittees, including streamlining of 

permitting processes and transfer of mitigation liabilities from the 

permittee to the mitigation banker.  Mitigation banks also offer many 
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benefits to the Corps, including larger more ecologically significant 

mitigation sites and more certainty with respect to the 

implementation and ultimate success of the mitigation site (banks are 

implemented in advance of the vast majority of the impacts for which 

they mitigate). 

o This component of the proposal is also consistent with the Savannah 

District’s 2010 Bank Credit Purchase Guidelines. 

o We would note, however, that in order for this component of the 

mitigation plan to be consistent with the 2018 Savannah District SOP, 

that Statements of Credit Availability should be obtained from each 

bank that the applicant intends to purchase credits from and provided 

to the Corps prior to the issuance of a permit. 

• The applicant also proposes to purchase “all or any remaining 

wetland and/or stream credits through the Georgia Land Trust In-

Lieu Fee Program” depending on how many credits are available 

at the time of purchase. 

o GERA finds this component of the mitigation plan unclear.  This 

statement could be read to mean the applicant may purchase credits 

from the ILF Program instead of Primary Service Area mitigation 

banks (“all or any”), or it could be read to mean the applicant would 

purchase credits only from the ILF Program to the degree they are not 

available from Primary Service Area mitigation banks. 

o Under either scenario, GERA would note that this would be 

inconsistent with both the standard hierarchy found in the 2008 Final 

Rule and the Savannah District’s 2010 Bank Credit Purchase 

Guidelines.  The scenario that is documented as environmentally 

preferable under these regulations is purchase of credits in the 

following order: 

§ Mitigation Banks 

• Primary Service Area Banks 

• Secondary Service Area Banks 

§ ILF Program Credits 

§ Permittee-Responsible Mitigation 

o GERA is aware that the District Engineer as the ability to modify the 

hierarchy at its discretion based on a number of considerations.  
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However, it is the policy of the Savannah District that permit 

applicants propose mitigation plans to the District and the District 

provides a “yes or no” determination on the appropriateness of the 

mitigation plan.  In other words, it is not the policy of the Savannah 

District that it proposes mitigation plans to permit applicants.  

Therefore, under this scenario the question becomes whether or not 

the Savannah District would essentially entertain a proposal that 

departs from the standard mitigation hierarchy as proposed by a 

permit applicant.  GERA’s position is that permit applicants typically 

depart from the standard mitigation hierarchy for reasons of cost, not 

for reasons of environmental preference.  This is evidenced by the fact 

that the permit applicant’s interest in the Savannah District program 

is limited to that of obtaining a permit for its project, not to ensuring 

environmental outcomes or equitable management of the mitigation 

market place by the Corps. 

o GERA would suggest that the Savannah District not entertain 

mitigation plan proposals that depart from the standard mitigation 

hierarchy, unless the permit applicant can demonstrate significant 

financial hardship from the cost of mitigation generated by utilizing 

the standard hierarchy.  Based on feedback from our members that 

are experienced in obtaining permits for impacts to aquatic resources, 

GERA understands that 404 mitigation costs are typically a small 

percentage of the overall project cost (in almost all cases <10%).  

However, there may be a limited number of cases where the cost of 

mitigation generated by the standard hierarchy does create significant 

financial hardship and the preamble to the 2008 Final Rule describes 

scenarios where the Corps can take cost into consideration in these 

instances: 

§ “Cost considerations may be used to evaluate whether the 

proposed compensatory mitigation requirement for a DA 

permit is practicable. However, the ecological success of the 

compensatory mitigation project and its effectiveness at 

offsetting the permitted impacts are also important 

considerations.” 
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§ “If the costs of purchasing credits from a mitigation bank are 

too high, the district engineer should take that into account 

and allow other off-site or out-of-kind mitigation.” 

§ “District engineers will take costs into account when 

evaluating compensatory mitigation options, since 

practicability is one consideration when determining 

compensatory mitigation requirements for DA permits.” 

o Should a permit applicant be able to demonstrate significant financial 

hardship under the standard mitigation hierarchy, there are of course 

a number of scenarios that the Corps may consider to be sufficient 

with regard to environmental preference.  GERA would suggest, 

though, that there might be additional options within the mitigation 

bank category without jumping straight to ILF credits or Permittee-

Responsible mitigation.  For example, the Corps may determine that 

credits from either Primary or Secondary Service Area mitigation 

banks are appropriate based on both cost and environmental 

preference considerations, as it did with the Savannah Airport Project 

(SAS-2010-00289).   It may also determine that credits from banks 

that are “out of service area” may be appropriate based on their 

landscape/eco-region position and likelihood of providing “in-kind” 

mitigation for the permitted impacts. 

o If a permit applicant attempts to demonstrate financial hardship, it 

should provide actual quotes from all primary and secondary service 

area mitigation banks that are capable of mitigating for the impacts.  

These quotes should contemplate delivering the credits to the permit 

applicant in whatever manner is agreed upon by the banker and the 

permit applicant, as evidenced by the issuance of a Statement of 

Credit Availability letter(s) prior to permit approval.  It should also 

provide a detailed estimate of the total project cost.  The total project 

cost should be commensurate with the total amount of capital 

investment required to achieve the stated project purpose. 

o GERA’s believes that the Corps’ discretion to modify the standard 

mitigation hierarchy should be used only in extremely limited 

circumstances where permit applicants can demonstrate a clear and 

significant financial hardship and where the alternative mitigation 
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options are as likely to provide successful mitigation as the standard 

mitigation hierarchy would.  These determinations should only be 

made in consultation with the Mitigation Liaison in order to ensure 

consistent application of its use across the District and equitable 

treatment to the mitigation industry as a stakeholder in the 

management of the mitigation marketplace. 

 

It is our hope that these comments provide clarity and transparency on GERA’s 

position regarding these issues in a way that is respectful and allows for future 

collaboration and progress towards an even better banking program in Georgia.  We 

also hope that these comments would enable the Corps to pursue policies that are 

consistent with these positions knowing that they would have the full support of 

GERA.  We respectfully request your serious consideration of the concerns and 

suggestions provided by these comments. 

 

Sincerely, 

 
Trey Evans, President and Regulatory Chair 

Georgia Environmental Restoration Association, Inc. 

(404) 308-0662 

trey@mitigationcredits.com 

 

 

 

 







  
Richard E. Dunn, Director 
 
Watershed Protection Branch 
7 Martin Luther King, Jr. Drive  
Suite 450 
Atlanta, Georgia 30334 
404-463-1511 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 

 
SENT VIA ELECTRONIC MAIL 

 
August 3, 2018 

 
U.S. Army Corps of Engineers 
Savannah District 
Regulatory Division 
Attn: Ms. Sarah Wise 
100 W. Oglethorpe Avenue 
Savannah, Georgia 31401-3640 
 
Subject: Original Equipment Manufacturing Facility, SAS-2015-00235 

Ellabell, Georgia (Bryan County) 
 
 
Dear Ms. Wise: 
 
The Georgia Environmental Protection Division (EPD) has reviewed the above-referenced public notice, 
dated July 5, 2018, which announces a Clean Water Act (CWA) Section 404 permit application by the 
Savannah Harbor – Interstate 16 Corridor Joint Development Authority to construct an Original 
Equipment Manufacturing (OEM) facility on an approximately 1,944-acre property in Ellabell, GA.  
The project site is located immediately south of the intersection of I-16 and US Highway 280, with the 
drainageway lowlands of Black Creek extending approximately 2.5 miles along the southwestern border 
of the project site. The proposed site contains 292.72 acres of jurisdictional wetlands, 17.56 acres of 
isolated non-jurisdictional wetlands and 2,631 linear feet of stream. The project as currently proposed 
entails impacts to 92.6 acres of jurisdictional freshwater wetland, 17.56 acres of isolated non-
jurisdictional freshwater wetland, 833 linear feet of stream, and 0.62 acre of ditch. 
 
The applicant is proposing to purchase 580.96 wetland mitigation credits to offset wetland impacts, 
140.56 wetland mitigation credits to offset non-jurisdictional impacts, and 5997.6 stream credits. Of the 
721.52 wetland credits required to offset the impacts, only 666.58 wetland credits are currently available 
within the projects primary service area. The applicant is proposing to purchase the additional credits 
through the Georgia Land Trust In-Lieu Fee Program. With the need for such a large wetland mitigation 
credit purchase, and understanding that the cost of wetland mitigation credits is escalating, would it 
possibly benefit the applicant to investigate the areas generally south of the proposed rail spur alignment 
to see if there might be any upland zones still available for alignment shifts/refinement, even if 
different/additional property purchase would be required?  We do understand that there may be property 
and geometric alignment constraints in this area, but we want to suggest this as an avenue of 
investigation that may possibly financially pay for itself if any notable lessening of wetland mitigation 
costs could be achieved. 
 



As concerns the railbed to be constructed for this railroad spur, whatever alignment is finally decided 
upon, we suggest and request that culverts/underpasses be employed in order to benefit wildlife passage 
and wetland hydrologic connectivity over this rather lengthy approximately 6000 foot wetland crossing. 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to provide these comments.  If you have any questions or concerns, 
please contact Mr. Bradley Smith at (912) 262-3196, or me at (404) 452-5060. 
 
 

Sincerely, 
 
 
 
      Stephen C. Wiedl 
      Wetlands Unit Manager 

 
 
cc: Mr. Bradley Smith, EPD 
 Ms. Kelie Moore, GaDNR-CRD 

Ms. Sarah Wise, Corps 
Mr. Eric Somerville, USEPA 
Mr. Donald Imm, USFWS 
Mr. Bill Wikoff, USFWS 

 


















